
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Regulatory Services Committee held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 2 December 2015   from 7.45pm to 9.04pm ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Present: Councillors Steve Drury (Chairman), Martin Trevett (Vice-Chairman), Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Leslie Proctor, Len Tippen and Alison Wall
Councillors in attendance: Councillors Ann Shaw OBE, Ralph Sangster, Debbie Morris and Reena Ranger.
Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


Sarah Haythorpe
- 
Principal Committee Manager


Anne Morgan
- 
Solicitor to the Council and Monitoring Officer


Helen Wailling
-
Committee Manager

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Terry Dos Ramos.
RG09/15
MINUTES


The minutes of the meetings held on 8 July 2015 and 15 September 2015 were both agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman, with the following amendment:
· Minutes of 8 July 2015 – Councillor Alison Wall’s apologies to be added

RG10/15
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


There was none.

RG11/15
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


There were none.
RG12/15
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW REPORT

The Council had received a petition from the 4 Wards Community Council Campaign organisers on the 29 October 2015, requiring the Council to undertake a Community Governance Review (CGR) with a view to creating a new Community Council for the unparished part of the District. The petition had been verified and the Committee was now being asked to consider the terms of reference, timetable and process for the CGR.

The draft Terms of Reference was a direct response to the petition and legally had to include the wording used in the petition.
Members raised the following:

· Three Committee Members were Ward Members affected by the petition – Councillors Trevett, Barber and Nelmes.
· Timing of the Consultation on the Terms of Reference over the Christmas period.

· It would be sensible for the Terms of Reference to allow for other options as well as the ‘binary’ option. Alternatives should be made clear to residents earlier in the process to avoid polarisation of views.
· A community council could be very diverse and appeal to the needs of different people.
· There needed to be enough flexibility in the process. Did Ward boundaries have to be followed?
· Information sent out with the Terms of Reference for consultation could include information on the costs attached to having a community council.

· Had there been any update on whether the District Council could apply for funding from the New Burdens Community Governance Review Fund 2015-16?
Officers responded as follows:

· The Consultation over Christmas was on the Terms of Reference only. Officers believed that they could consult fully during that time period via the website (for this consultation letters would not be sent out to all residents).

· Information sent out with the Terms of Reference for consultation would be approximately two additional pages.
· Boundaries for a community council would be something for a working party to consider.

· Information on costs would not be relevant at this stage in the process.
· Finance officers would make the application to the New Burdens Community Governance Review Fund and this would be reported back to Members.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Mr Miles Hosking spoke in support of the recommendations in the report.

Ward Councillors Ralph Sangster, Debbie Morris and Reena Ranger also spoke and put forward suggested amendments to the Terms of Reference.

Councillor Sarah Nelmes, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, proposed that the Terms of Reference be amended to read:


“To recommend or otherwise the creation of a new community council or councils covering the 4 Wards mentioned in the petition, or alternative options.”

Councillor Diana Barber, seconded by Councillor Alison Wall, proposed that the Working Group be made up of 5 Committee Members, to include the three Councillors affected by the petition. 


Councillors Barnes and Wall also volunteered to sit on the Working Group.


Members suggested that the first meeting take place before the end of January 2016.  Officers to speak to Consultation Team to shorten the length of time for consideration of responses to initial consultation, with a view to the first working party meeting being on 28 January 2016 at 7:30pm. 

On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, with the amendments proposed above, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:-

(1) That a Working Group of 5 Councillors from this Committee be formed (to include the three Ward Councillors affected by the petition, plus Councillors Rupert Barnes and Alison Wall) to make proposals to this Committee on the CGR. Officers to confirm the first meeting date of 28 January 2016 at 7:30pm.
(2) That other Local Ward Councillors affected by the petition be invited to attend these meetings so that their views can be taken into account.
RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
(1) That a Community Governance Review for the unparished areas of the District be conducted in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 3 Part 4 of the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007,

(2) That   Terms of Reference for the Community Governance Review as amended be approved and published.


(3) That the Regulatory Services Committee carry out the Community Governance Review in a manner in accordance with the legislation.


(4) That the Regulatory Services Committee be delegated to make minor amendments or revisions to the Terms of Reference following the initial consultation.
(5) That the timetable for the Community Governance Review as set out in Appendix 2 be approved and published.

RG13/15
REPORT ON CANVASS

This report was to update Members in respect of the annual canvass.

The Chief Executive told Members that the first canvass following the introduction of Individual Electoral Registration (IER) had just finished. 

Following the canvass, the electoral roll stood at 68,409. There had been a return of just over 80% in the canvass, which was a drop from previous years. However this was to be expected, given the changes.

A Member asked if the Committee could have a breakdown of the percentage return from each Ward, particularly from the South Oxhey Ward.

The Chief Executive said that he would supply the breakdown requested.
RESOLVED:-

That the report is noted.

RG14/15
REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME


To consider and make necessary changes to the Committee’s work programme.


The following item to be added:

· Working Party report – Report on Unparished Wards – 2 March 2016

RESOLVED:-


That the Committee considers and makes any necessary changes to its work programme.

CHAIRMAN
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